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Before heading back to London last week, I warned of the need to guard
against false optimism and to not allow ourselves to think that the progress
we need would be easy.

And today, having spoken with the Secretary-General, and having met
negotiating teams, heads of delegations and others here at COP, it’s clear
that after the surge of really positive, game-changing announcements last
week on methane, on finance, on forests in particular, we are now firmly in
the hard yards, the nuts and bolts of international climate diplomacy.

And the negotiations are getting tough.

And with just a few days remaining, there is still a huge amount to do.

We’ve made a difference, we hope, for our planet and our people.

We’ve moved the ball a long way down the pitch.

But now we’re stuck in a bit of a rolling maul to mix my football and rugby
metaphors.

The line is in sight, but if we’re going to get there, we need a determined
push to get us there.

We need to be more ambitious with better, more credible plans for
implementation.

We have to bridge the gap between where we are and where we need to be if
we’re going to cut emissions in half by 2030.

And we need to pull out all the stops if we’re going to do what we came here
to do and that’s keep 1.5 alive and make Paris the success the world needs it
to be.

Because while that 2016 agreement was a significant moment in the fight
against climate change, it was ultimately a pledge of action still to come.

And it is very frustrating to see countries that have spent six years
conspicuously patting themselves on the back for signing that promissory note
in Paris quietly edging towards default now that vulnerable nations and
future generations are demanding payment here in Glasgow.

And there really is no excuse because we know what is at stake here.

We’ve been hearing it all week.

We heard it from the President of Palau, Surangel Whipps Jr, who told me he
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spent five days travelling seven and a half thousand miles across nine time
zones to make sure the voice of his people was heard.

The least we can do is pay attention when he says that if the big economies
don’t do more we “might as well bomb” his islands.

We heard it from Simon Kofe, from the government of Tuvalu, who spoke to us
not from a podium in a cosy conference room but knee-deep in a steadily
rising Pacific Ocean.

And we heard it from Prime Minister Mia Mottley of Barbados who so moved the
opening ceremony when she warned that we are digging our own graves and asked
when are the leaders finally going to lead.

And if you stood and applauded her, then you cannot now sit on your hands as
the world asks you to act.

Because the world knows the mess our planet is in.

The world has heard leaders from every country, every continent stand here
and acknowledge the need for action.

And the world will find it absolutely incomprehensible if we fail to deliver
that.

The backlash from our people will be immense and it will be long-lasting.

And frankly, we will deserve their criticism and opprobrium.

Because we know what needs to be done.

We agree on what needs to be done.

We just need the courage to get on and do it.

So this is the time for everyone to come together and show the determination
needed to power on through the blockages.

To look at the science with dispassionate eyes and think about how we can
compromise, how we can be flexible to meet the needs of the planet.

And for world leaders who are back in their capitals to pick up the phone to
their teams here and give them the negotiating margin, give them the space
they need in which to manoeuvre so we can get this done.

Here in Glasgow, the world is closer than it has ever been to signalling the
beginning of the end of anthropogenic climate change.

It’s the greatest gift we can possibly bestow on our children and
grandchildren and generations unborn.

It’s now within reach, at COP26 in these final days, we just need to reach
out together and grasp it.



And so my question for my fellow world leaders this afternoon as we enter the
last hours of COP is will you help us do that?

Will you help us grasp that opportunity or will you stand in the way?


